
A regular meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday May 11, 2016, at 7p.m in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:

Dennis J. Guilfoyle
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan, Jr.
James A. MacDonald
Michael L. Butler
Brendan G. Keogh

Mr. Guilfoyle called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m.

Mr. Guilfoyle reminded all that the meeting was being shown live on Dedham TV, streamed over the internet and recorded for future broadcasts.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. Guilfoyle.

DEDHAM CITIZENS - OPEN DISCUSSION	

Brian Keaney – stated that he understands that Eversource will be before the Board later on looking for some permits for public poles. Mr. Keaney reminded the Board that in 2012, Article 40 of Town Meeting instructed the selectmen to not sure he permits to utility companies that had illegal double polls.  Mr. Keaney added that there are illegal double poles all over Town and they are an eyesore.  Mr. Keaney continued, saying that there's one in front of Alimed on High Street that has been hit twice by trucks in the last year.  Mr. Keaney asked the Board to push Eversource for a plan for the double polls.

PUBLIC HEARING RE: REQUEST FOR AN ALTERATION OF THE LICENSED PREMISES BY PMA BEVERAGES SERVICES II, INC. D/B/A HILTON DEDHAM, 25 ALLIED DRIVE

Mr. MacDonald recused himself from discussion and vote on the next two agenda items as they will require approval from the ABCC.

Tony DeMelo from The Procaccianti Group, was present before the Board on behalf of the Hilton Dedham.  Mr. DeMelo informed all that he was before the Board back in October, 2015, and received approval to relocate the existing bar.  The other areas remain the same regarding square footage. Mr. DeMelo stated that currently the dining area has two levels with a private dining area separated by a wall.  Mr. DeMelo informed all that what they are proposing is removing the private dining area wall and framing the lower level up so it becomes a more usable space. Mr. DeMelo stated that the square footage and the capacity of the space is not increasing.  

Mr. Butler moved approval of the request for alteration to the licensed premises at PMA Beverage Services II, Inc. d/b/a Hilton Dedham, 25 Allied Dr.; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, absent; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.  
Michael Whooley – 59 Willard Street

Mr. Whooley stated that he is a direct abutter to the Hilton.  Mr. Whooley added that he has an issue with the back parking lot of the Hilton.  Mr. Whooley continued, saying that there used to be security lights and a security van that patrolled the area, but those lights have been off for quite a few years now.  Mr. Whooley informed all that he hears quite a bit of noise, cars and people partying, coming from that parking area. Mr. Whooley stated that this is more of a safety issue as there is a residential area right over the fence.

Mr. DeMelo stated that at one point the Hilton had blocked off the access road from East Street.

Mr. Whooley stated that access road is open again.  Mr. Woolley informed all that the Town actually insisted on that access road for emergency vehicles.  Mr. Whooley added that there used to be a chain blocking the entrance and in the winter, for the most part, the road was blocked off but now it’s just down again.  Mr. Whooley continued, saying that he wanted to make sure people were aware that this is an issue and maybe the security could be beefed up.  

Mr. DeMelo stated that Ken Cimeno, Building Commissioner, is on top of this with the property and he was out there about 6 months ago.  Mr. DeMelo added that if the road is accessible now, maybe there needs to be a more permanent solution.  

Mr. Whooley informed all that the area is accessible 90% of the time.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. DeMelo to get in touch with Dedham’s Police and Fire Chief to discuss this issue.

PUBLIC HEARING RE: REQUEST FROM DEDHAM LQ HOLDING, LLC D/B/A VICTORY GRILL, LLC, JENNIFER A. MARSHALL, MANAAGER, FOR THE TRANSFER OF THE ALL ALCOHOLIC INN HOLDER LICENSE, COMMON VICTUALER  & DANCING SECULAR DAYS LICENSES HELD BY DEDHAM K&L, INC., 235 ELM STREET, DEDHAM

Robert Fleming, an attorney with Fleming & Fleming, was present before the Board representing the applicant.  Mr. Fleming explained that before the Board was a request for a transfer of all existing licenses; Inn Holder’s License to Giri Hotels, LLC, who will be purchasing the Hotel and the All Alcoholic Liquor License for the Restaurant, Victory Grill.  Mr. Fleming stated that everything is remaining the same and the restaurant will continue to be managed by Jennifer Marshall.  Mr. Fleming added that there is an assignment of lease to Victory Grill.

Mr. Fleming stated that with him this evening was Lorraine Sheehan, a founder and principal of both Giri Hotels and Dedham LQ Holdings.  Mr. Fleming added that she would be willing to answer any questions the Board may have.  

Mr. Fleming stated that Ms. Sheehan and her group own 15 hotels in the Massachusetts, Connecticut and Maine areas.  Mr. Fleming added that he's worked. Ms. Sheehan on to hotels in the Quincy area and they are extremely reputable group.  Mr. Fleming restated that this is a request for the transfer of the Inn Holder’s License to Giri Hotels. LLC, a request for the transfer of the All Alcoholic License to Dedham LQ Holding, LLC, as well as the Common Victualler, Dancing (Secular Days) and the Music & Dancing Sundays licenses.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Fleming to explain in simple terms exactly what this transfer is.

Mr. Fleming stated that this is a request for a transfer of the licenses held by Dedham K & L, Inc., as they relate to the Victory Grill Restaurant. Mr. Fleming informed all that this involves the following four licenses:

1. Common Victualler
2. All Alcohol
3. Dancing Secular Days
4. Sunday - Music & Dancing

Mr. Fleming added that a separate request is for the transfer of the Inn Holder's license from Dedham K & L, Inc., to Giri Hotels, LLC, which will be the owner and operator of the hotel.  Mr. Fleming informed all that Dedham LQ Holding, LLC, will be the operator of the Restaurant, Victory Grill.  Mr. Fleming continued, saying that the All Alcohol License, the Common Victualler License, the Dancing Secular Days License and the Sunday – Music & Dancing license will be transferred to Dedham LQ holding, LLC.

Mr. Guilfoyle further clarified that the Board of Directors on the sale of the hotel.

Mr. Fleming informed all that the Manager of the Victory Grill will be remaining the same.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked if there any comments from the public.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Fleming to give some more details regarding the group purchasing the hotel.

Mr. Fleming stated that they had two hotels in Quincy, one being the Adams Inn, which also has a restaurant and license facilities.  The second one in Quincy was an existing hotel which they have expanded and the renovations are being finished as we speak.

Lorraine Sheehan, one of the owners of Gerri Hotels, stated that they started in Maine in 2008 by buying a Comfort Inn and Holiday Inn in Agusta.  Ms. Sheehan added that they have grown to own 15 hotels now.  Ms. Sheehan, informed the Board of a few other locations where they own hotels.  Ms. Sheehan continued, saying that for the most part they have limited service hotels like the Best Western and Comfort Inn.   Ms. Sheehan stated that they manage and operate all of these things ourselves and they're very hands-on at every property they own.  

Mr. Butler asked if they were going to change the name of the hotel.

Ms. Sheehan answered no.

Mr. Butler asked if the manager of record, Jennifer Marshall, would now become one of Ms. Sheehan’s employees

Mr. Fleming answered no, she's an employee of the Victory Grill and will remain as Manager.

Mr. Butler asked Ms. Fleming has your group, in the past two years, received any violations or sanctions from the local alcohol control authorities.

Ms. Fleming answered, we have not.

Mr. Keogh moved to approve the transfer of the All Alcoholic Inn Holder’s license, Common Victualler License and Dancing (Secular Days) License from Dedham K&L, Inc. to Dedham LQ Holding, LLC, d/b/a Victory Grill, LLC, Jennifer A. Marshall, Manager, 235 Elm Street, Dedham, MA; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.  

Mr. Keogh moved to approve the transfer of the Inn Holder's license to Giri Hotel, LLC, 235 Elm Street: seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.  

Mr. MacDonald rejoined the meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING RE: STORAGE OF FLAMMABLES; 100 MEADOW ROAD, LLC AND MS WALKER, INC., 100-112 MEADOW ROAD (300 BUILDING) DEDHAM

Scott Allen was present before the Board.  Mr. Allen stated that he is here for the approval of his application for a flammable storage permit under M.G.L. Chapter 148, Section 13 at 100-112 Meadow Road, for a new facility they are building. Mr. Allen added that the request was submitted to Chief Spillane, back in December 2015, who signed off on the permit.  Mr. Alan continued, saying that he is now here for the approval of the Board.  Mr. Allen stated that if approved tonight, he would then go to the State for their approval.  

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the storage of flammables license for 100 Meadow Rd., LLC and MS Walker, Inc. at 100 – 112 Meadow Rd. (300 Building), Dedham; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.   

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Allen for an update on how the construction regarding the MS Walker project is going.

Mr. Allen informed all that they broke ground back in October 2015.  Mr. Allen added that the weather has been in their favor, so the walls are up the roof should be done in the next four weeks.  Mr. Allen stated that the site work has been completed and inspections such as electrical and plumbing.  The Fire Department has been out many times and they are actually on fire watch every day there now. Mr. Allen continued, saying the building is on time and slightly over budget.  Mr. Allen believes construction should be completed by the end of the year and operational by the first quarter of next year.  Mr. Allen continued, saying that 13 of the potential 15 outside storage tanks landed last week with no problem.  Mr. Allen added that he thinks overall the project is going very well, Cranshaw Construction is doing everything that's expected of them, and the architect is doing a good job.  Mr. Allen stated that there have been no injuries during construction and there is only than one complaint regarding the noise.  Mr. Allen concluded by saying overall the project is going as good as it can for right now.  

Mr. Allen stated that if the board would like to come down to the site, he is there every Wednesday from about 7 AM to 1 PM.  

Mr. MacDonald stated the Town is excited that MS Walker selected Dedham to be their new home.  Mr. MacDonald added that this is a long process but Town Meeting supported this piece of business without any opposition.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that he will not forget the mistreatment that MS Walker received from the Dedham Westwood Water District and hopes at some point that the surcharge placed on MS Walker can be revisited.

PUBLIC HEARING WITH EVERSOURCE RE: WASHINGTON, HARRIS, HGH & EAST STREETS

Christine Crosby with EverSource energy, was present before the Board.

Ms. Crosby, stated that EverSource is requesting permission for a grant of location for a conduit and manhole system to be placed at the following four streets:

1. Washington Street - a distance of about 307 feet of conduit in the manhole
2. Harris Street - a distance of about 385 feet of conduit in the manhole
3. High Street - about 240 feet of conduit in the manhole
4. East Street - about 721 feet of conduit in the manhole

Ms. Crosby explained that the purpose of this is that EverSource is in the process of replacing a direct buried system.  Ms. Crosby further explained that a manhole and conduit System would increase capacity and improve reliability for the Town of Dedham.

Mr. Keogh asked if they are joint owned poles.

Ms. Crosby answered it is all underground with no polls involved.

Mr. Keogh asked if the old equipment would be taken out when the new conduit manhole system is installed.

Matt Veins, field supervisor for EverSource, portions of the direct buried system will be removed. Mr. Veins added that a portion will be taken out for the Mother Brook Bridge.  Mr. Veins informed the Board that he will be handling the day to day construction for the project.  

Mr. Keogh asked if the work would be done during the day or the night.

Mr. Veins stated that based on his coordination so far with Joe Flanagan, it's likely all going to be night work.  

Mr. Keogh asked if the neighbors have been notified yet.

Mr. Veins stated not yet as the project is still out to bid.  

Mr. Keogh asked Mr. Veins what his experience is as a field supervisor.

Mr. Veins stated that he has been with EverSource since the beginning of the year but prior to that he was with JF White contracting for about six years as a superintendent.

Mr. Keogh stated that communication with the residents is very important as we've had several disruptions by other companies.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Veins what the expected start date was.  

Mr. Veins answered somewhere on the beginning of June.

Mr. Butler asked what the expected duration of the job would be.  

Mr. Veins answered, with one crew, we are looking at about three months. Mr. Veins added they would like to speed it up as they have had many faults on the direct buried.  Mr. Veins continued, saying that ideally they would like to have two crews, which could shorten it to two months.  Mr. Veins added that they're looking at potentially using HDD trailing on the section under Providence Highway to get under all the utilities that are already there. This could work simultaneously to speed things up.  

Mr. Butler stated he is concerned that there will be two months of night work after all the disruption the residents have lived with over the past two construction cycles.  Mr. Butler added that he would like to hear more explanation as to what is going to be done to minimize noise.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that this would be all of June and July if you had two crews and all of August with one crew.  Mr. Butler reiterated his concern.

Mr. Veins stated that, the DPW recommended nights but we are flexible as far as nights and days goes. Mr. Veins added that he has been thinking about that portion on East Street with all the houses, could be days and that's no problem for us. 

Mr. Butler stated that he would like to see things handled differently to reduce the noise at night.

Mr. Guilfoyle informed Joe Flanagan, DPW Director that Mr. Butler's concerns are that all night work for that project, possibly running all of June, July and August, is going to add to the frustration of the residents who have already endured multiple weeks of night work construction.  Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Flanagan if there are there any other alternatives other than night work.  

Mr. Flanagan answered there really isn't. Mr. Flanagen stated that he looked at it with Nstar a few times when they were out there with Bay State Pipe.  Mr. Flanagan added that they looked at it with a few different guys from EverSource try to look at a way to not have night work but there is no way to go through that intersection without causing major traffic delays in the Town during the days. Mr. Flanagan informed all that the pit that EverSource would go into would go by the old Sunbeam on Harris Street, on the North side of the bridge. The bridge at route one should block a lot of that noise from that pit.  Mr. Flanagan continued, saying that the receiving pits will be opposite on the right-hand swing lane on East Street.  Mr. Flanagan stated that the piping should be a little bit quieter than what is going on down there now.

Mr. Veins stated that the bulk of the noise would be in excavating the pits. Mr. Veins added that the day-to-day of the drilling is not nearly as loud. 

Mr. Flanagan stated that the drill will be on Harris Street so unfortunately people will hear the noise, especially the people on East Street.  Mr. Flanagan added that the bridge will block some of the noise but not all of it.  Mr. Flanagan informed all that EverSource will directional drill from the pit by the auction house on Harris Street underneath all the utilities through High and Harris Street, and then come up on the right-hand lane on East Street

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Flanagan if there was one pit at Sunbeam and another pit on East Street.

Mr. Flanagan answered that is correct.

Mr. Butler stated that some of the features of Spector put in place involved sound curtains.  Mr. Butler asked if this would help knock down the noise.

Mr. Flanagan answered to a point it would.  

Mr. Butler stated that every decibel counts and asked that EverSource think a little more in depth about the various options, including sound curtains and including silencing the backup beepers.  

Mr. Flanagan stated that the backup beepers are a safety issue and is not sure if the insurance companies would allow that.  

Mr. Butler stated that it seems on the surface it is better to have two crews.

Mr. Veins answered definitely in that their goal was to get the project done as soon as possible.

Mr. Butler stated that he's not sure that is the best solution.

Mr. Flanagan asked Mr. Veins if EverSource there'll be working days from the receiving pit to Cecil Place.

Mr. Veins stated if they are allowed to, yes.

Mr. Flanagan informed all that the night work would be from the pit at Harris Street to the receiving pit and once they become established to go to Cecil Place that will become day work.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Veins what the timeframe for day work would be.

Mr. Veins stated that the work would probably be a little bit slower.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Veins how much of the three-month time period, with one crew, would have to be at night.
Mr. Veins stated that he believes that segment is about 500 feet, with three manholes, is probably about a month.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Veins if there were going to be any service shutdowns and if EverSource has reached out to the local businesses.

Mr. Veins stated that the service shutdowns are handled by a different group and that would be after all the conduit and manholes are in and the cables are pulled through.  Mr. Veins added that he thinks the red lines are set up they don't have to take anybody out.  Mr. Veins continued, saying that there are three direct lines, so they can alternate with one being a backup. 

Dr. Teehan stated it would be nice to know definitively if service shutdowns are going to be part of this project and make sure we are engaging the businesses before this happens.  Dr. Teehan added that last time work was done in Dedham Square, it was totally bumbled.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he does share selectmen Butler's concern about night work and would strongly suggest that EverSource work with Mr. Flanagan and when they open their bids and are doing the final contracts that there is a contingency to switch from nights to days.  Mr. MacDonald added that EverSource tried to mitigate noise.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that we know that this work needs to be done but we also understand that there are ramifications for work that goes on at night.  Mr. MacDonald suggested that all businesses and homes affected by the work get a copy of the work schedule along with the name and phone number of whoever is going to be on-site because when the construction starts, the residents should have somebody to call to get some relief.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that June 14 is Flag Day and asked Mr. Flanagan to work with Parks and Rec, regarding any disruptions and safety.

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the petition of NSTAR ELECTRIC COMPANY, d/b/a EVERSOURCE ENERGY, for a Grant of Location to install approximately 1653 feet of conduit and four manholes in the area of Washington, Harris, High and East Streets in Dedham - subject to receipt of a sound mitigation plan; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald stated that in open discussion, Mr. Keaney reminded the Board about the Town Meeting Article dealing with double poles and gave Mr. Veins a copy of the article to share with his colleagues at EverSource.  

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR A COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE FOR McGOLF CAFÉ & CREAMERY, 150 BRIDGE STREET

Eric McInerney stated that he repurchased the business from the gentleman who purchased it from his Dad.  Mr. McInerney added that he got an investor to try to keep it in the family.  

Julie Cook, from McGolf Café and Creamery, stated that everything is going to basically stay the same.  

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the request for a Common Victualler’s license for McGolf Café and Creamery, 150 Bridge St., Dedham; seconded by Dr. Teehan. 

Mr. Butler stated that he thinks it's a great combination, ice cream and a bucket of golf balls.

 On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR A COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE FOR DUNKIN DONUTS, 26 SAW MILL LANE

Chris DaCosta, one of the owners of the Dunkin' Donuts in Dedham, was present before the Board. Mr. DaCosta stated that he was applying for a Common Victualler License for the East Dedham location.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval for the request of a Common Victualer License for Dunkin' Donuts, 36 Sawmill Lane, Dedham; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. DaCosta when he planned to open.

Mr. DaCosta answered hopefully the first week of June.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR A SECOND HAND DEALER LICENSE BY BEST BUY, 700 PROVIDENCE HIGHWAY

Ms. Baker informed all that Best Buy was able to send a representative and it is the Board's prerogative to act on the renewal of their Second Hand Dealer License or bring them in to a future meeting. Ms. Baker added that there are no changes to the license.  Ms. Baker continued, saying that they take in secondhand electronics.  

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the request for a Second Hand Dealer License by Best Buy, 700 Providence Hwy.; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR OUTSIDE SERVICE OF ALCOHOL – (6-1, 6-8, 6-15, 6-22 AND 6-29-16)

Doug Grier, Dedham Moose Family Center Administrator, was present before the Board.  Mr. Grier stated that the Center is requesting outside service on those dates as they coincide with their Horseshoe League.  Mr. Grier added that they are also requesting outside service on June 18, 2016, as they have the opportunity to host a State Horseshoe Tournament to raise money for the Moose Charities.  Mr. Grier continued, saying that they would also like to have a band as entertainment for this tournament.  They're looking to raise money for the Youth Awareness Moose International and are looking toward bringing some kids out to Massachusetts for the summer of 2017, so they can look at colleges and things like that.

Mr. Grier added that the requests is for outdoor service until 9 PM, but they will most likely be done by 8 PM. Mr. Grier informed the board that his manager will be on site at all times and his staff is very well-trained regarding alcohol service.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated for the record that there will proved outdoor service at the Moose Lodge in the past have had no incidents or violations.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the request for outside service of alcohol by the Moose Lodge, 79 Lower East St., Dedham on the following dates: (6-1, 6-8, 6-15, 6-18, 6-22 and 6-29-2016); seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR OUTSIDE SERVICE OF ALCOHOL ON 6-4-2016, BY THE AMERICAN LEGION POST 18, 255 EASTERN AVE.

Bobby Lyon, Manager Post 18 American Legion, was present before the Board.  Mr. Lyon stated that there is a fundraiser for Muscular Dystrophy they would like to do a baggo tournament outside from 12 PM to 5 PM on Saturday June 4.  Mr. Lyon added that they are requesting outdoor service of alcohol during this event. Mr. Lyon continued, saying that there will be a tip certified bartender on-site and they will rope off the area like they have in the past to make sure everything compliance.

Dr.Teehan moved approval of the request for outdoor service of alcohol on June 4, 2016 by the American Legion Post 18, 255 Eastern Ave.; seconded by Mr. MacDonald. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, abstained; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: APPOINTMENTS TO CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Ms. Baker stated that the following are the four names up for consideration:

Laura Bugay
Brian McGrath
Michael Williams
George Panagopoulos

Mr. MacDonald moved that the board put all four names into nomination; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald – 	Bugay and Williams
Mr. Butler –		Bugay and McGrath
Mr. Keogh – 		Bugay and Williams
Dr. Teehan – 		Panagopoulus and Williams
Mr. Guilfoyle – 		Bugay and Williams

4 – Votes for Bugay
4 – Votes for Williams

Mr. Guilfoyle thanked the candidates for putting their names in. Mr. Guilfoyle added if there is anyone at home that would like to get involved with their Town Government, keep your eye on the postings for the different Boards.

BOS POSITIONS ON WARRANT ARTICLES FOR THE 2016 SPRING TOWN MEETING

Mr. MacDonald reminded people at home that as Ms. Baker goes through the articles, if a Selectmen passes on an article, we will go back and have a discussion. Otherwise, at the end, we then vote to concur with the Fin Comm’s recommendation.  Mr. MacDonald added that he knows there will be a few pulled out.

Ms. Baker stated the following:

Article 1 – Election of Town Officers – requires no action at this time.

Article 2 – Personnel By-Law – requires no action at this time.

Article 3 - Operating Budget.
· Mr. MacDonald and Dr. Teehan passed on this article

Article 4 - Capital Budget.

Article 5 - Salaries of Elected Officials.

Article 6 - Balances in Special Articles - requires no action at this time.

Article 7 - Prior Year Bills.

Article 8 - Line Item Transfers.

Article 9 - Appropriation to General Stabilization Fund - requires no action at this time.

Article 10 – Special Purpose Stabilization Funds (Deposit).

Article 11 - Special Purpose Stabilization Funds (Appropriation).

Article 12 - Additional Contract Terms with Tyler Technologies (MUNIS).

Article 13 - Additional Contract Terms with Fallon Ambulance.

Article 14 - Departmental Revolving Funds.

Article 15 - Appropriation for Sewer Enterprise Fund.

Article 16 - Appropriation for Endicott Estate Enterprise Fund.

Article 17 - reports of committees (Jim Kern & Jim Sullivan will give brief verbal reports on the status of the Municipal Campus Project).

Article 18 – MWRA I/I Local Financial Assistance Program – Phase 10.

Article 19 – Rescind Authorized Debt Unissued for Various Projects.

Article 20 - Authorization to Fund a new ECEC.
· Mr. MacDonald passed on this article

Articles 21 – 26 are Zoning Amendments - Ms. Baker informed all that typically does not take a position 
regarding such articles.

Article 27 – By-Law (Amendment to Chapter 233).

Article 28 – By-Law (New By-Law re: Regulation of Shopping Carts).

Article 29 – By-Law (Amendment to Section 85-9).

Article 30 – By-Law (Amendment to Section 85-16).

Article 31 – By-Law (Proposed New Chapter re: Snow Removal).

Article 32 - Proposed Legislation: an Act Providing a Tax Exemption for Certain Qualifying Real Estate in the Town of Dedham.

Article 33 - Proposed Legislation: an Act Authorizing the Town to Establish an Additional Excise on Sale of Gasoline and Diesel Fuel. 

Article 34 - Acquisition of Kehoe Park from the State.
· Mr. MacDonald passed on this article

Article 35 - Transfer of Land at Gonzalez Field, back to Park and Recreation.

Mr. MacDonald moved concurrence with all articles that were not passed on with incomes recommendation; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Ms. Baker to state which articles were passed on.

Ms. Baker informed all that the Board passed on the following Articles:

Article 3 - the operating budget
Article 20 - funding for the ECEC
Article 34 - transferring Keogh Park from the State to the Town

On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. A yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION REGARIDNG ARTICLES PASSED ON BY THE BOARD

Dr. Teehan stated that the budget put forward by Fin Comm had $100,000 slashed off as a message to the schools, regarding class sizes being too small.  Dr. Teehan encouraged Town Meeting members to strongly consider reinstating that money to them. Dr. Teehan does not believe the numbers put forward were accurate as the class ration was reported to be 10 to 1 by the Fin Comm, but US News and World Report had it at 12 to 1, which is the state average. Dr. Teehan added that he believes it's a good idea to return the budget to what it was.  

Dr. Teehan stated, as everyone knows, we have a budget surplus this year of $16 million free cash.  Dr. Teehan added that it was the goal of this Board to engage the public and to find the best way to protect the financial future of the Town with consideration of what the public thought.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying it began in the fall when we held a public meeting at the Middle School that was heavily attended and the one thing we heard from residents, more than anything, was that they wanted tax relief.  They wanted to use it to reduce that in a way that brought tax relief back to people.  Dr. Teehan stated that the Board didn't hear give me money back directly, what they heard was use this money to pay off debt in a way that protects the financial future of the Town.  Dr. Teehan added that at that point we as a Board, Mr. Kern and Andrea Terkelsen, Director of Finance, looked analytically for the best way to bring tax relief back to people in a way that was reasonable, sensible and didn't put the Town in a vulnerable position in future years. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that after a lot of number crunching. We realize that the Town pension liability was the best way to do that and it gave the taxpayers the most bang for the buck on the money they put in.  Dr. Teehan stated that the plan we have today that. Mr. Kern proposed is a plan that is designed to remove a significant line item off the budget in a few years and that is the amount of money the taxpayers contribute to unfunded pensions.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that as long as that money and liability exists, citizens are paying more than a dollar for a dollar to keep that debt unfunded and once that is paid off residents will get the most bang for their buck back, based on our best analysis.  Dr. Teehan stated that this is a good plan, it's a plan that was vetted and it's a plan that was meant to protect the financial future of the Town and to provide long-term relief to property taxes, which is what we clearly heard from residents.  Dr. Teehan stated that he welcomes questions regarding this, leading up to Town Meeting.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he would like to defer Article 3 to the floor of Town Meeting for the reason that Dr. Teehan mentioned earlier, as he would like to see what the School Committee has in mind.

Mr. MacDonald moved to defer Article 3 to Town Meeting floor; seconded by Dr. Teehan. 

Mr. MacDonald stated that the only issue is the $100,000 for the School Department, he completely supports Fin Comm’s recommendation. 

On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he passed on Article 20 - Authorization to Fund a new ECEC because the MSBA has voted a potential grant and the State Treasurer is Chair of the MSBA and Mr. MacDonald sits on the MSBA Board, on location, for her.  Mr. MacDonald added that the State Ethics Commission will not allow him to vote on anything dealing with schools in the State.  Mr. MacDonald reminded all that Fin Comm voted against the ECEC and he will abstain.

Mr. Keogh asked for clarification on the vote.

Mr. Guilfoyle clarified, saying that if there is a motion to agree with the Article as it's written and you are for the ECEC you would vote no, but if you are against the ECEC you would vote yes.

Ms. Baker informed all that the Fin Comm voted 8 to 1 opposed to funding the project.

Mr. Guilfoyle further clarified, saying that if you are for a standalone ECEC your vote would be no, but if you are against a standalone ECEC your vote would be yes. 

Mr. Butler moved to concur with Fin Comm’s recommendation on Article 20; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  

On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, no; Dr. Teehan, no; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, no; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

Mr. MacDonald stated that regarding Article 34 he will be putting in the substitute motion that it be so voted.  Mr. MacDonald added that this was an Article that was filed a couple weeks ago and Fin Comm voted against it, so he will be putting an Article in a substitute motion that it be so voted on Article 34.  Mr. MacDonald asked for support from his fellow Board members to vote against the Fin Comm recommendation and support the substitute motion.

Mr. MacDonald moved to concur with Fin Comm regarding Article 34; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  

Ms. Baker pointed out that the recommendation in the Report and Recommendations for the Spring Annual Town Meeting Book is that it is 5-4 that it be so voted.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he believes that is a mistake and would like to defer to Town Meeting Floor.

Ms. Baker stated that she would added to the agenda with Article 3.  Ms. Baker added that she will go back and check the Fin Comm’s minutes.

Mr. MacDonald moved to defer Article 34 to Town Meeting Floor; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. A yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kern informed the Board that the Town is under agreement with our web site vendor and will be holding a citizen's input session on Wednesday June 8, 2016 at 6:30 in the lower conference room to solicit input on things people are looking for in the new web site.  Mr. Kern added that there is an e-mail address, website@Dedham-ma.gov that people can send their suggestions to. It will be posted on the Town website.  Mr. Kern added that the estimated time of completion for the new web site is Halloween.
Mr. Kern stated that the Town Engineer, Jason Mammone, and the consultant that was hired to do the Franklin Square parking evaluation have been meeting with stakeholders (Library, Norfolk County, neighbors) and have a number of public meetings scheduled (the 11th) and the 25th of May.  

Mr. Kern informed all that the Dedham Police Department was voted to receive certification from the Massachusetts Police Accreditation Committee last week.  This is a preliminary step toward Accreditation that they hope to complete next year. Mr. Kern added that when a Police Department achieves accreditation, it is a rather rigorous process through which they have to they have to comply with over 100 different kind of administrative procedures that National and Statewide organizations have identified as best practice. Mr. Kern continued, saying that this is a goal and an objective that is not easy to meet but is worthwhile.  Hopefully this time next year we will be talking about Police Department accreditation.

Mr. Kern stated that this next point is a work in progress but the price proposals were opened for the Park and Recreation Master Plan.  Mr. Kern added that the first choice was above the budget, so the committee will meet to decide whether to go to the next highest finisher in the RFP process.

Mr. Kern informed all that. Mr. Butler asked him to update the Board on where the Town is regarding the legal filings related to the FERC decision to permit the Algonquin pipeline.  Mr. Kern stated that the filings to oppose that decision were due May 2, 2016.  BCK Law filed the Town’s brief on April 29, 2016 along with two other entities, the City of Boston and an organization called Delaware River Keeper. Mr. Kern added that by order of the court, those findings are combined into a single docket and a grouping of arguments.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that FERC has requested an extension of 60 days to respond to the filings, which is almost certain to be granted by the court.  Mr. Kern informed the Board that he spoke with the attorney from BCK and asked them for a schedule.  BCK informed Mr. Kern that the court would set up the index after that 60 days had been granted are not granted, so this would put the next set of briefs into July.

Mr. Butler stated that the reason he asked Mr. Kern to provide a little more detail is because people aren't clear on the steps the Town is taking and how fast the process is. Mr. Butler added that it was helpful to hear Mr. Kern's explanation that the next step is probably not until July.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that based on what Attorney Rebecca Zachas from BCK has told us that it could be a year and a half and maybe longer.  Mr. Butler stated that he didn’t want people to think this would be wrapped up by Labor Day.  Mr. Butler added that if the Board hears a different timeframe they can inform the residents.  

Mr. Kern stated that attorneys are not crazy about giving timeframes but he will bring a timeframe back to the Board once the decision on the extension.  

Mr. Kern informed all that EverSource has filed as an intervener and we do not know why and they do not have to say.  Attorney Zachas informed Mr. Kern that often times they just want to be on the information cycle.  

Mr. Kern informed all that the Town’s filing is on the website and he will ask Delaware River Keeper if he could put theirs on the website as well.

Update on the Senior Center New Town Hall Project.  Mr. Kern stated that the project received the Planning Board site plan approval, which is not a simple undertaking.  The Planning Board desired to do a total campus site plan but we were not in the position to do that, so we had to work through an interim approval for this project to be revisited.

Mr. Kern informed the Board that the Architect, the Project Manager and the Building Committee decided on an early demolition, which started back in December.  Mr. Kern added that this provided less uncertainty when the General Contractor actually did their bidding. Mr. Kern continued, saying that after the fact the consensus is that the early demo was a good thing.  Mr. Kern informed all that the early demo brought up the asbestos paper which was underneath the nice wood flooring on the second and third floors. Mr. Kern added the building committee made the decision to get the asbestos out, which means you have to pull the wood uptake asbestos paper out and then put the floor back down. Mr. Kern continued, saying that an old building like that the flooring provides some of the structural integrity for the building.  

Mr. Kern stated that they were planning to leave the ceilings in place on the second and third floors but that decision was changed because of the condition they were in.  Mr. Kern added that some of the wood borings have revealed some things that are going have to be changed and the roof did not exactly line up with what was in the drawings.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that the fourth floor North side, which is over the old auditorium, was suspended from the trusses and it would not support offices or storage.  The committee has reconsidered that and asked the architectural team to design two options. The first is to leave the higher but strengthen it so it can be used for offices and put the storage offsite.  Mr. Kern added that this is a valuable engineering move by the committee to see if some money can be saved while maintaining some of the benefit of the larger, higher ceiling in the meeting room.

Mr. Kern stated that the FF&E, (furniture and equipment) consultant has been in Town Hall measuring all the furniture that we deal with every day.  Mr. Kern added that they are trying to reuse some of the current furniture while remaining cognizant of wanting to have that service floor, the second floor, where the Town Clerk, Planning Board, Tax Collector, etc., looking consistent.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that our Cable Capital Account should be used for TVs, microphones, AV equipment, etc.  Mr. Kern stated that he will keep the Board updated to ask how that goes.   

Mr. Kern informed the Board that the Senior Center Town Hall project budget is at about $17.5 million /$17.6 million range. Mr. Kern added that the architects have told him some of the bits have come in below estimates.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that this committee completion is in April 2017.  Early demo pushed the project back timewise as we traded time for money, which Mr. Kern feels was the right decision

MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Mr. Butler moved to approve the minutes from the 3-16-16 meeting; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald thanked Mr. Kern for the report on the Senior Center Town Hall project. Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Kern if the combined safety building is being worked on now in anticipation of Fall Town Meeting.  
Mr. Kern responded, to be brutally honest. We are a little behind where we want to be in terms of getting that going.  Mr. Kern added that he believes the committee is aware of it.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the Police and Fire Departments in the planning, regarding the combined safety building.

Mr. Kern stated that the design of the combined safety building is extremely important.  Mr. Kern added that the Police Department has done quite a few site visits and have gathered quite a bit of information and by all means they will be involved.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked that the men and women who work in those buildings every day have input as well.

Mr. Kern stated that some of the people on the site visits were the rank and file.

OLD NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Keogh reminded all that on May 14, 2016 there will be Town of Dedham recycling event in the parking lot of the Middle School, 70, Whiting Avenue.  Mr. Keogh added that more information including fees is on the Town’s website.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that Mr. Keogh attended the reorganization meeting and in district 2, there was discussion about various things that are going on specially the work on Bridge Street. Mr. MacDonald added that he and Brendan asked people to send any ideas of what they would like to see happen with the intersection to the Fresh Ideas e-mail address.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that he would love to see a public meeting regarding this happen before the end of school or shortly after.  

Mr. Kern stated that he has received e-mails regarding a sidewalk leading from Ames towards Bridge.

Mr. MacDonald stated that, as everyone knows, Mr. Keogh works for Verizon and they are out on strike. Mr. MacDonald added that the Board supports the workers of Verizon. There are a lot of men and women sitting at home, not getting a paycheck and it is impacting families. Mr. MacDonald continued, asking people to support the men and women on strike.

Dr. Teehan stated that he is there working with the Master Plan Implementation Committee for quite some time now and one of the things that they have been discussing is the possibility of re-exploring the Community Preservation Act.  Dr. Teehan added that this is something that was part of the Master Plan for a long time and it's something we haven't done. Dr.  Teehan continued, saying that we have probably left a lot of money from the State on the table that could be used to keep Dedham livable and to keep Dedham what we all want it to be.  Dr. Teehan stated that it like to find out whether it is something that the Town would be interested in exploring.  Dr. Teehan stated that he's interested in kick starting a discussion on this. Dr. Teehan feels strongly that what it could do for this Town is so important for its future and legacy.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the youth commission is putting on the Dedham Square College Fair this Sunday from 2 PM – 4 PM.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that there are a lot of Verizon workers that live here in Dedham.
Mr. Keogh informed all that there are about 50 families affected by the strike.

Mr. Guilfoyle continued, saying that not only are these families not getting paid by a company that makes a 30 billion-dollar profit a year, they have their benefits taken away after only three weeks on strike.  Mr. Guilfoyle encouraged residents to support these Verizon workers as they are not out to get rich they just want to keep what they have.

Mr. Keogh stated that he thanks his fellow Board members for their support.  Mr. Keogh added that if you include retirees there are over 100 families affected by this strike in Dedham.  Mr. Keogh continued, saying that these are middle-class jobs and it is affecting the local economies.  Mr. Keogh stated that these jobs are leaving America for good and they are not coming back.  Mr. Keogh added that he really does appreciate the support and thanks the residents of Dedham that do drive-by and beep their horns and given the thumbs-up. Mr. Keogh continued, saying that this is an older workforce that includes moms and dads and grandmothers and grandfathers, from all walks of life that make up the community.

Ms. Baker reminded all that there is the Veterans Road playground build is this Saturday, May 14, beginning at 8 AM.  Helping hands would be appreciated.

Mr. MacDonald moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, June 9 2016 at 7p.m.
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